
                                                         
 

Background to Senate Bill 971 
Oregon municipal water providers have a responsibility to serve water to their customers.  A 
reliable and secure municipal water supply is critical to Oregon’s economic stability, health, and 
safety of its cities’ residents. 

Municipal water use permit holders are currently allowed 20 years from the date of permit 
issuance to commence and complete construction of the necessary water supply infrastructure 
and to fully beneficially use the water use.  The date to complete permit development is referred 
to as the “completion” date, or C-date.  If the permit holder needs longer than 20 years to 
complete construction or to fully beneficially use the water (“perfect the right”) they may apply 
to the Oregon Water Resources Department (OWRD) for an extension of time under ORS 
537.230 (2) for surface water or ORS 537.630 (2) for groundwater. 

Municipal water providers must rely on the administrative rules, processes and directions from 
OWRD regarding “extensions of time” for their permits. Under the provisions of HB 3038 
(2005), the first extension issued after June 29, 2005, for a permit for municipal use issued before 
November 2, 1998, the “undeveloped portion” of the permit must be conditioned to maintain 
the persistence of fish species listed as sensitive, threatened or endangered under state or 
federal law. 

Until a recent Oregon Court of Appeals opinion, OWRD interpreted and implemented this 
permit extension provision (in section 2, subsection( c) of ORS 537.230 for surface water 
permits) to mean that the “undeveloped portion” of the permit would be determined at the time 
of processing the application for an extension.  Meaning, OWRD would determine the amount 
of water that had been developed “to date” under the permit.  Any water that had not been 
developed upon issuance of the extension approval would be subject to “fish persistence 
conditions” per HB 3038 (2005).  However, in December 2013, the Oregon Court of Appeals 
issued an opinion that “fish persistence” conditions should be placed on the permit 
retroactively to the last “completion,” or C-date, on the permit.   

In order to alleviate the far reaching impacts of the court’s decision on this very small subset of 
municipal use permit holders from this retroactive application of permit conditions, SB 971 
clearly defines what is meant by the “undeveloped portion of a permit.”  The bill also clarifies 
the applicability date of the “fish persistence” provisions in order to provide certainty and 
avoid potentially reducing the amount of water a community has developed and spent public 
resources to treat and deliver to its citizens. 

6/16/2015 


































